
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

September 12, 2023
Members present:  Chairman Mike Smith, Jason Call, Gil Finch, Michael Meehan, Diane Allard, alternate; Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative
Absent:   Bob Roy, Mark Gross
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary 
In the absence of a regular member, Diane Allard was appointed a voting member for this meeting.

Michael Meehan made the motion to go into Non-Public RSA 91-A:3 II(l) at 7:08pm, seconded by Jason Call.  A roll call vote was made.  Chairman Mike Smith “I”, Jason Call “I”, Gil Finch “I”, Michael Meehan “I”, Diane Allard “I”, Kevin Meehan “I”.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Michael Meehan made the motion to leave non-Public session and return to the Public session at 7:40pm, seconded by Diane Allard.  A roll call vote was made. Chairman Mike Smith “I”, Jason Call “I”, Gil Finch “I”, Michael Meehan “I”, Diane Allard “I”, Kevin Meehan “I”.  The motion passed unanimously.

Michael Meehan made the motion to seal the minutes of the September 12, 2023 Non-Public session, seconded by Jason Call.  A roll call vote was made. Chairman Mike Smith “I”, Jason Call “I”, Gil Finch “I”, Michael Meehan “I”, Diane Allard “I”, Kevin Meehan “I”.  The motion passed unanimously.
Richard Garabedian and Maura Chappelle came into the meeting after the conclusion of the Non-Public session.

Minutes:

Diane Allard made the motion to approve the August 22, 2023, meeting minutes with one typo edit, seconded by Michael Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. 
Communications

The assessor’s office is having trouble getting digital copies of approved plats in a timely way.  This is needed to produce accurate tax maps.  It was suggested the Board make it a condition of approval the surveyor of the property must provide such a version of the plat.
The Board secretary reported the Zoning Board of Adjustment will hear an application from Barabara Ingerson for a Variance on Thursday, September 14, 2023.  She wants to have two residences on one lot of 3.6 acres which is on the corner of Routes 2 and 16.  The structures have been on the lot for several years and have a convoluted past.  Jason Call said structures are closer together in this area with a number being commercial in nature.  Perhaps the Board should consider zoning for certain area in the town.  He encouraged Planning Board members to attend a ZBOA hearing to observe how it is conducted.
Board members were reminded of the hearing for the two-lot subdivision from the Opal Bronson estate also scheduled for the next Planning Board meeting on September 26, 2023.

             Unfinished Business

The Board had received a letter from Burr Phillips of Civil Solutions in response to the Board’s request for review of their draft of new campground regulations which they had completed.  Board members agreed that minimum lot size had been adequately discussed as well as looking at what other towns in the state have adopted.  There is no zoning in town which would limit establishment of a campground.  Placement of RVs and structures is addressed in the Floodplain article in the town’s Land Use Ordinance and the Board members were encouraged to read that section to refresh everyone’s memory.  Discussion continued to address park models, which can be considered a type of RV, and camping cabins already defined in state RSAs.  It was noted any new structure proposed not already delineated on an approved campground application must seek new approval from the appropriate boards.  The other concern is structures placed permanently could become year-round residences.  However, if only seasonal use is allowed this shouldn’t occur if enforced. It was agreed to revise wording on item number 6 of the draft campground regulations to read “The minimum size for a RV or permanent frame recreational camping cabin is two thousand (2000) square feet.” It was also agreed it would be a good idea for Mr. Phillips to contact the NH Office of Energy Management and the NH Department of Environmental Services to see if they have suggestion pertaining to the operations of campgrounds.  Any new campground regulations must be presented to the town in a warrant for a vote at Town Meeting.  The Board was also reminded that some want to see a proposal to have campgrounds banned altogether in the town. Although this may face a future court challenge which a ban on short-term rental might as well.  Jason Call asked if the Select Board had expressed any opinions about the work the Planning Board had done on either the draft campground regulations or addressing short-term rentals and was told by Kevin Meehan they had not.     
Board members returned to discussion of new regulations for short-term rentals.  Copies of a publication about short-term rentals and regulations from the NH Municipal Association was distributed to Planning Board members to read.  In Jefferson, short-term rentals are considered “tourist accommodations and lodging” and must seek approval of a Special Exception from the Zoning Board of Adjustment.   Admittedly, there are houses in the town being used for short-term rentals who are known to be advertised and operated without being granted a Special Exception.  Again, this is an enforcement issue for the Select Board.  Maura Chappelle asked what does either a planning or zoning board do if someone has lied on an application which has been approved.  She was told it is the Select Board who is responsible for enforcement of violations of conditions.
             Other Business

Board members were told of a link to useful webinars available on issues of planning and zoning.  Jason Call said there was recently one on amendments to town ordinances and warrant articles.  He said he would send the plan link to everyone.

Jason Call said he would postpone requesting copies of approved building permits in a formal letter to the Select Board until the Planning Board’s next meeting as the hour was getting late.
The Board’s next regular meeting will be September 26, 2023.  A retirement party has been announced for Mary Gross from 6 pm to 8 pm and the Planning Board meeting is scheduled to start at 7 pm.
Michael Meehan made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Michael Smith.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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